Minutes April 2010

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 1st April 2010 at 7pm in Martyr Worthy Village Hall.

PRESENT: Steve Gapper (SG) (Chairman), John Harris (JH) Bob Banham (BB), Penny Flemons (PF), Paul Moffatt (PM), , Bill Loader (BL), Sarah Robinson (SR), Eric Thompson (ET, Neil Baxter (City Councillor)(NB), Jackie Porter (County Councillor) (JP). Ron Darley (Parish Clerk) (RD).

ACTION

4.1 APOLOGIES: Apologies were received from Elaine Labram, Shirley Howell

4.2 MINUTES of LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 4 March 2010 were agreed and signed.

4.3 REPORTS FROM COUNTY & CITY COUNCILLORS

The reports of JP and NB are at Appendices A & B to these minutes.

NB also referred to problems regarding the land for the new sewage works which has been delayed due to the strictures of 1912 legislation, but progress is expected shortly. Problem trees on the B3047 have been cut back; no application has yet been received for a dwelling at the Trout Farm; it is expected that Easton Hall will be available for the May Elections, but back-up arrangements are in place.

4.4 MATTERS ARISING

- a) Footpaths: (i) substantial works are needed to redress the problems on the footpath behind Shelley Close; options are funding through the Small Grants Scheme and assistance from Conservation Volunteer groups. SG had arranged to meet a contractor's representative on site with a view to identifying another solution. (ii) PF asked for confirmation as to how the School might approach the adjacent land owner with a view to obtaining a strip of land to permit safer access from the school to the village hall. It was suggested that that be done via HCC Education Department. (iii) SR is to check the boardwalk footpath and specifically the bridge(s).
- (iv) A tree has been cut back on the old railway line footpath. Efforts are being made to confirm whether this was in fact done by WCC/HCC.
- (v) The Clerk was instructed to write formally to residents adjacent to a footpath who are building and burning bonfires outside their property.
- (vi) It was RESOLVED that the hourly rate paid to Mr C Yeates who carries out IVPC's grounds/general maintenance would be increased by £1.

SG

SR

Clerk

Clerk

- b) Footway B3047: No further progress at HCC
- c) Lit Signs: JP offered a grant of £2,000 towards a new unit, to be shared by a number of neighbouring parishes. No further progress until post elections.
- d) Couch Green: i) Payment of outstanding debt by WCFC: a County Court judgement has been made in IVPC's favour, and WCFC has been instructed by the Court to pay the due sum.
- (ii) Water Bill: Southern Water have refused to waive their account for >£1,000. The Clerk is to write expressing dissatisfaction with the decision and taking advantage of SW's offer of payment by instalments.

Clerk

Clerk

e) Model Standing Orders: The new Model Standing Orders are to be completed for the May meeting.

Clerk

f) Lighting: No further lighting faults had been reported.

4.5 PARISH COUNCILLORS' REPORTS and QUESTIONS

PM reported rumours of a potential planning application outside the settlement boundary, which will need to be handled carefully, in case of a precedent being set.

PF asked about the request for permission to plant a tree in memoriam. The consensus was that a fragrant lime would be preferable.

BB reported a co-operative attitude on the part of the Trout farm management – suspect trees have been dealt with and they are looking at options for noise reduction.

BB also said that the bus shelter roof needed repair. Clerk to contact Mr Yeates to effect repairs.

BL asked that action be taken to remove a fallen tree on the footpath near Fulling Mill.

PF reported that she had represented IVPC at the licensing ceremony for the new Rector.

PF also said that 4D were doing some survey work to do with a new drainage system. Rainwater gauge(s) are to be used to determine the cause of the water problems.

ET again commented on the overgrown hedges on Chapel Lane, which partially occlude a SLOW sign. Clerk to report this again.

ET asked whether it was in order for the Caravan Club to top the trees on their land without planning permission, and was advised that such was not needed unless the trees are in a Conservation Area or are the subject of a Tree Preservation Order.

SG reported that he had taken action with regard to a complaint at Long Walk Easton Lane (AOC).

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

4.6 FINANCE

The following cheques were approved and signed: 102059 Avington PCC Cancel missing Cheque -£300.00

102071

Avington PCC Replace lost CQ No 102059 Grant funding £300.00

102072

Hampshire County Council
Lighting Inv. 3610325860: Ordered works 01/10/2009 -25/02/2010
£26.51

2010/2011

102073

Itchen Abbas & Avington V.Hall Hall hire £7.00

The Chairman had received a request for grant funding from the Open Spaces Fund at the new Easton Cricket Pavilion (for new shelving for sports kit). WCC had confirmed that the proposal meets the criteria for a grant from OSF (Sports). It was RESOLVED to agree that a grant of £5,000 be released for this purpose.

It was noted that Easton had benefitted from a significant proportion of the sports element of OSF and it was RESOLVED that preference for funding from the play area/equipment element of OSF should be spent at Couch Green/Shepherd Close.

SG

4.7 PLANNING

(a) Applications:

W08154/30NMA: Mr Philip Wolfe, Manor Farm House Easton Lane Easton: MINOR AMENDMENT to Planning Permission 09/01823/FUL)Replacement of existing asbestos roof with natural slate, two dormer windows, four groups of sky lights, weather vane and conversion of double garage into gymnasium; Change of the eaves detail by increasing the overhang No objection

W06443/04TPOCA: Mr Ekins, Old Lime House Easton: Lift crown of 1no. Sycamore to 5.5m and cut back from phoneline. Lift crown of 1no. Norway Maple and 2no. Limes over road to 5.5m. Crown lift 2no. Limes and 1no. Willow to approx 3m..

Not yet received

W16501/01: Mr C Hughes, 20 Little Hayes Lane Itchen Abbas: HOUSEHOLDER) Replacement conservatory to rear. .

No objection

W05311/04: Mr Guy, Peploe, Daffodil Bungalow Fair Lane: Demolition of existing porch and utility room, extension to form a second gable to the west elevation and extension to replace utility room (HOUSEHOLDER).

No objection

W14115/19WLDC: Mr Peter May, Matterley Farm Alresford Road Ovington: Certificate of lawful use for vehicle driving and storage with ancillary parking and structures

To be reviewed

W06946/03: Mr Garfield Powe, 2 Chapel Field Chapel Lane Easton: Internal Alterations and extension to rear of property.

No objection

09/02487/FUL: Mr R Stent, Park Farm Avington: Proposed erection of steel framed level fill grain store with associated hardstanding areas, using existing access and track. Decision: Application Permitted.

Noted.

W12681/02TPOCA: Mr Andrew Impey, Beech Hill Easton: Tip prune the ends of lower branches of 2 no. Beech trees: decision: Decision: That no objection be raised.

Noted.

c) Other Planning matters: BL noted that an eel house had been destroyed at Lower Chilland House, and that it was proposed to fill in some eel ponds. BL pointed out that the European eel is an endangered species and is protected by international legislation (The Red Book). English Nature to be advised.

4.8 CORRESPONDENCE

HALC

Weekly Updates

1.

HALC

Parish Council Insurance Offer

2.

HALC News items
3. Police Notice of possible influx of travellers
4. Steveshaw@unlockdemocracy.org.uk Saving the Sustainable communities Act: Appealing that PC's contact Harriet Harman to ensure that the above Bill receive adequate Parliamentary time
5. IAAVH Cleaners have left. Request that users sweep up after themslves
6. Cllr Robinson Complaint about overhanging hedges. Request for confirmation of procedure
7. Chair, Easton Village Hall Request for further funding
8. BDBC Basingstoke Transport Forum
9. SLCC Playground Safety: Play Safe: Denmead 15 April(morning) £40 plus VAT
10. HALC Clerks' Annual Conference; St Swithin's School, Winchester, April 14 £40
11. HCC Planning Hampshire's Future: Information leaflet Spring 2010
12. Clerk & Councils Direct: Magazine: March 2010

4.9 DATE of FUTURE MEETINGS

The next meeting will be held on Thursday 13 May 2010 at 7pm (The location to be determined). The Annual Parish Meeting will be held on Wednesday 21 April Itchen Abbas & Avington Village Hall

County Council Report April 2010

A trip to Sir Harold Hillier Gardens is now more exciting and magical for children of all abilities following the official opening of a new Tree House, Flying Carpet and bamboo tunnels with a wobbly bridge to play on.

Hampshire Constabulary is now recruiting members of the community for Independent Advisory Groups (IAGs) across Hampshire and the Isle of Wight, to help us develop a better understanding of local communities.

Each area will have their own IAG, which will consider local issues, including impact of critical incidents and decisions around force policy and procedures. There will also be a force level IAG, which will consider strategic issues affecting the whole organisation, such as hate crime and knife crime.

Who can apply to be an IAG member? The Police wants people from the community who don't work for, or are not linked to the police in any way. They say they are looking for people who do not have access to the police in a formal role or for a political motive because they already have access to channels that let them have their say on policing.

People should be willing to attend regular meetings to discuss policing and other related issues - seeking fairness and equality for all whatever the subject matter.

Go to www.hampshire.police.uk/Internet/jobs/Independent+Advisory+Group.htm for more details. Closing date is April 19.

The first meeting to discuss Travellers was held last week, and Sgt Smith is going to seek clarification of the laws available before the Parishes are introduced into the group, after the local elections now. The Glade Licence is under review, following an application by the members of the public. Comments should be directed to WCC.

CAB for Alresford. The service has stopped due to lack of funding. There is a meeting for interested parties on April 13th at 10am at the ARC to consider sustainable funding for the service, or support to ensure rural residents have access to the Winchester service.

I attended the second round of 'LTP3' meetings last week. This is the Local Transport Plan, specific for first three years, strategic to 2026. The buzzwords?

A safe efficient and reliable transport system supporting a prosperous and sustainable Hampshire. Watch out for the consultation document in the Summer.

I asked for 'improving the pedestrian experience' to be included and the principle of rapid achievement of distances, as opposed to 'deal with congestion'. Ideas for school transport will be welcomed and there may be a review of routes that are suitable for HGV's

Enforcement being carried out. I stood at one site this week with a Policeman and a speed gun, where HCC vans were exceeding the limit (it wasn't in the Itchen Valley)

Jackie Porter

01962 791054

Dated 1 April 2010

WINCHESTER CITY COUNCIL JOTTINGS 15th MARCH, 2010.

COUNCIL TAX.

The Winchester City Council have approved the following changes to the council tax for the 2010/2011 year.

At Band D there will be an increase in the tax from £124.38 to £126.27 or put another way an increase of 3.5pence per week. This is a rise of 1.5%

The County Council, The Police Authority and the Fire and Rescue Service are increasing their taxes by 1.9%

When various parish precepts are added the consolidated average increase in council tax will be 2.1%.

SILVER HILL DEVELOPMENT.

Thornfield Properties who had the contract to develop the Silver Hills scheme in Winchester have been placed into administration. The control has been taken over by the Lloyds Banking Group. Negotiations with the administrator are due to take place as soon as possible.

HOUSING

The largest affordable housing scheme in the Winchester District for a decade is on the horizon. The scheme is situated in a rural location to the rear of Willis Way straddling the parishes of both Headbourne Worthy and Kings Worthy. Planning consent has been given for 29 new affordable homes to be built

Construction is due to start in Spring 2010 with completion due in Summer 2011. The development is of 22 houses and 8 flats. Accommodation ranges from 1 bed to 4 bedroom homes.

MUSIC FESTIVAL.

Festival Republic (formerly Mean Fiddler) have surrendered their premises license for the event usually held in the May of each year at Matterley Bowl. This does not affect the licenses held by Mr Bruce or G Events (Glade).

Planning for the Glade Festival which will be held in July 2010 is underway and the first meeting of the Monitoring committee was held. The committee is composed of two representatives of each of the parish councils whose areas are affected by the Glade Festival, the County Councillor and myself. Glade are represented by senior executives of the company.

Issues to be discussed include noise levels pre 11.00pm and post 11.00pm. The Sunday night sessions, traffic issues such as the closing of the gaps on the A31 and signposting them in the valley villages on the B3047. Communications during the festival will be improved giving a hot line for residents to contact the WCC and or Glade should they have problems. Two further meetings are planned before July. We hope this initiative will be helpful allowing residents to inform the organisers of the festival of the issues which concern them.

SOUTH DOWNS NATIONAL PARK.

The committee members of the new SDNP have now been appointed and Winchester City Council is represented by Councillor Keith Woods and The County Council by Councillor Felicity Hindson

My role on the existing South Downs Joint Committee which currently runs the proposed park continues until 31st March 2011, though we will be shadowed by the new park authority members as soon as they are able to start assuming their new role

There are many issues yet to be resolved including the appointment of a Chief Executive, and where the Park authority will be based.

COUCH GREEN SEWAGE TREATMENT WORKS.

After months of frustration things seem to be happening, I will report on this next month when the situation is clearer. Hopefully once the legal issues are resolved I can get the WCC to start working on the new works as soon as possible which should be sometime later this year.

If anyone requires any assistance with District Council matters please contact me on 779515 and I will be pleased to help.

Neil Baxter.

CONCLUSION.

Councillor Itchen Valley Ward